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EXECUTIVE ORDER

PROCLAMATION
CERTIFYING VOTE ON CERTAIN MEASURES

WHEREAS, certain measures were referred to or initiated 
by the people of the State of Colorado at the 
general election on November 3, 1992; and

WHEREAS, Secretary of State Natalie Meyer on December 
15, 1992, certified to me that certain of those 
measures were approved by a majority of the 
votes cast;

NOW, THEREFORE, I, Roy Romer, Governor of the State of 
Colorado, pursuant to Article V, Section 1, of the 
Constitution of the State of Colorado, proclaim and 
officially declare that the vote on those measures was as 
follows:
Amendments to the Constitution and Laws of the State of 

Colorado, Initiated, Referred and Voted on at the 
General Election, November 3, 1992

Referendum A
An amendment to Article II of the Constitution of the 
State of Colorado, concerning the rights of crime victims.

YES - 1,139,427
NO - 281,731

Referendum B
An amendment to Articles VII, IX, XI and XII of the 
Constitution of the State of Colorado, concerning the 
repeal of obsolete constitutional provisions.

YES - 1,081,463
NO - 304,718
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Referendum C
An amendment to section 9 of Article XVIII of the 
Constitution of the State of Colorado, stating that in 
any city, town, or country which has been granted 
constitutional authority on or after November 3, 1992,
for limited gaming within its boundaries, such limited 
gaming shall not be lawful unless first approved by an 
affirmative vote of the electorate of such city, town, or 
unincorporated portion of a county, and adding a new 
section 10 to Article XVIII to provide for the 
severability of constitutional provisions.

YES - 1,075,649 
NO - 339,521

Amendment 1
Shall there be an amendment to the Colorado Constitution 
to require voter approval for certain state and local 
government tax revenue increases and debt; to restrict 
property, income, and other taxes; to limit the rate of 
increase in state and local government spending; to allow 
additional initiative and referendum elections; and to 
provide for the mailing of information to registered 
voters?

YES - 812,308 
NO - 700,906

Amendment 3
Shall there be an amendment to Article XVIII of the 
Colorado Constitution to permit limited gaming in the 
cities and towns of Trinidad, Walsenburg, Leadville, 
Naturita, Silver Cliff, Lake City, Silverton, Oak Creek, 
Grand Lake, Walden, and Dinosaur, and in the counties of 
Las Animas, Huerfano and Hinsdale, subject to an 
affirmative vote of the electorate in each such city, 
town, or county at a special election; to add to the 
types of games which may be conducted where limited 
gaming is permitted; to change the maximum allowable tax 
on the proceeds of limited gaming from 40 percent to 15 
percent; to allocate tax and fee revenues; and to create 
a Colorado Rural Economic Development Board to administer 
a portion of such revenues?

YES - 448,779
NO - 1,060,168
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Amendment 4
Shall there be an amendment to Article XVIII of the 
Colorado Constitution to permit limited gaming, subject 
to an affirmative local vote, in the cities and towns of 
Burlington, Evans, Lamar, Las Animas, Sterling, Antonito, 
Garden City, Granada, Holly, Julesburg, Milliken, Ovid, 
Peetz, and Sedgwick and the counties of Logan, Prowers, 
and Sedgwick; to add to the types of games which may be 
conducted where limited gaming is permitted; to allow the 
General Assembly to increase the maximum single bet above 
the present five-dollar limit; to allocate tax revenues 
derived from limited gaming activities; and to change the 
tax revenue allocation from the general fund to the 
public school fund if the General Assembly continues 
school funding at no less than the level established at 
the 1992 legislative session?

YES - 414,699
NO - 1,087,136

Amendment 5
Shall there be an amendment to Article XVIII of the 
Colorado Constitution to permit limited gaming in the 
Town of Parachute under conditions which may differ from 
those applicable to Central City, Black Hawk and Cripple 
Creek; to prohibit limited gaming outside of Central 
City, Black Hawk, Cripple Creek and Parachute until 1 
January 2000; to fix the maximum allowable state fees and 
taxes on limited gaming until 1 January 2000 at the 
levels established by the gaming commission as of 1 
January 1992; and to allocate fee and tax revenues from 
limited gaming in Parachute, in part to fund public 
schools?

YES - 414,489
NO - 1,087,713

Amendment 6
Shall there be an amendment to provide for the 
establishment of a system of educational standards and 
assessments for public schools; to require school 
districts to develop strategic action plans to enable 
achievement of such standards; to require certified 
diplomas for graduates who meet certain standards and 
remedial instruction for those that do not; to require 
shared decision making at the school building; to require 
that early childhood education be provided to certain 
children; to mandate periodic administrative audits of 
school districts and annual school district reports; to 
provide monetary grants to school districts; to increase
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the 3 percent rate of state sales and use tax to 4 
percent to provide increased state revenues from the 
additional 1 percent to be applied solely to fund public 
schools; to specify a minimum amount as the state share 
of equalization program funding; to repeal and supersede 
any conflicting laws and to supersede any existing 
statutory limitations; and to recreate the Colorado 
Achievement "Coach" Commission?

YES - 693,231 
NO - 826,787

Amendment 7
Shall there be an amendment to the Colorado Constitution 
requiring that all state monies appropriated for general 
support of kindergarten, elementary, and secondary 
education be apportioned among Colorado students in the 
form of vouchers; authorizing the General Assembly to 
similarly apportion local taxes raised for educational 
purposes and funds appropriated for existing categorical 
services; providing that the object of such 
apportionments is to afford a choice of educational 
resources available in Colorado, including government 
(public), non-government, and home schools; and providing 
that, with respect to any share of school cost charged to 
the local property base, a student for whom a voucher is 
used for educational services shall be counted for 
attendance purposes only to the extent that said services 
are provided by the school district of the child's 
residence?

YES - 503,162
NO - 1,011,901

Amendment 8
Shall there be an amendment to the Colorado Constitution 
to create the Great Outdoors Colorado program; to provide 
for the permanent dedication of net proceeds from every 
state-supervised lottery game for the program after 
payment of certain existing obligations; to specify that 
the program provide for the preservation, protection, 
enhancement, and management of the state's wildlife, 
park, river, trail, and open space heritage; to establish 
a board as an independent political subdivision of the 
state to oversee the program; and to create a trust fund 
for the program?

YES - 876,424
NO - 629,490



Executive Order 
Page 5

D0001 93

Amendment 9
Shall there be an amendment to the Colorado Constitution 
to permit limited gaming in specified portions of the 
Central Platte Valley area of Denver, subject to existing 
limited gaming regulations; to impose a surtax on the 
proceeds of such limited gaming, payable to the City and 
County of Denver; to impose a transfer tax on real estate 
within the designated area and authorize the taxation of 
adjusted gross gaming proceeds, with revenues to be 
allocated among state and local governments according to 
a specified formula; and to prohibit future expansion of 
limited gaming in denver or in Adams, Arapahoe, Boulder, 
Douglas, or Jefferson counties?

YES - 292,961
NO - 1,200,336

Amendment 10
Shall there be an amendment to the Colorado Revised 
Statutes to prohibit the taking of black bears by the use 
of bait or dogs at any time, and to prohibit the taking 
of black bears by any means between March 1 and September 
1 of any calendar year, and subjecting violators to 
misdemeanor penalties and a loss of hunting priviliges?

YES - 1,054,032
NO - 458,260

GIVEN under my hand and the 
Executive Seal of the State 
of Colorado this 14th day  
of January, 1993 at sixp.m.

Roy Romer 
Governor


